
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MANAGER’S REPORT 
Belfast City Council Meeting 

Tuesday, December 4, 2012 
5:30 P.M. 

 
TO:  Mayor Walter Ash Jr. and Honorable Members of Belfast City Council 
 
FROM:  Joseph J. Slocum, City Manager     
                                                                  
DATE: Friday, November 29, 2012 

 
****5:30 Start: Request to go into Executive Session to discuss an Economic Development matter 
pursuant to 1 M.R.S.A 405 6 (C.)*** 
 
Agenda Items: 
 
10-B Consideration of a recommendation to appoint a new Belfast Poet Laureate. 
 
The Poet Laureate Committee has concluded their search and will present their recommendation to the 
Council at the meeting. Approval from the Council will be needed to confirm the one-year appointment. The 
appointment is both an honor and a delegation of responsibility. This is one of the few times a year where 
the entire City pauses to see and understand why we have a Poet Laureate and what their role is during their 
term. I encourage both the Committee and others to take a minute here to talk about this position and the 
benefits it brings to Belfast. 
 
10-C Consideration of a request from the City Assessor to name a private road on the athenahealth 
campus “athena way” 
 
A while ago we were contacted by representatives of athenahealth about the possibility of providing an 
official street name on a road within their campus.  Under the postal rules, athenahealth might be able to 
secure their own zip code if such a designation exists. This would enable athenahealth to save significantly 
on postal fees and help them to be more cost competitive. City Assessor, Bob Whiteley has recommended 
this approval as he also serves as our official 911 address designator. We ask for your approval of this 
recommendation and we thank Bob for his assistance to one of our local businesses. 
 
10-D Discussion with City Tree Warden regarding adopting a long-term plan for the planting of new 
trees in the City. 
 



The City Tree Warden, Didier Bonner-Ganter, has attached in your packages a proposal as to how he would 
like to identify locations in the City where trees should be put, and to select the type of tree most appropriate 
for those locations and circumstances. If we can adopt a long-term program, then he can do proper planning 
going into the next several years 
 
10-E  Presentation by the Front Street Shipyard of an expansion proposal in Belfast. 
 
Recently the City has learned that the Front Street Shipyard is interested in pursuing a significant expansion 
of their existing facilities here in Belfast. This expansion involves the addition of a second boat travel lift 
with a 300 ton capacity which would be wider that their existing 165 ton travel lift in use. The new lift could 
lift boats in the 150-foot length range. They would use both of these lifts but the new one would be designed 
to work side by side at the waterfront but the new bigger lift would not fit into any of their existing 
buildings. 
 
The second aspect of this proposal involves the construction of another large building on or near the site that 
would have about the same footprint as their largest building now but would likely be somewhere between 7 
and 9 feet taller. These two pieces of this proposal could realize as many as 40 new full-time jobs at the 
waterfront. 
 
With the proposed new building, the Shipyard either has to tear down one or more of their existing occupied 
buildings and try to build new on that location, or alternatively secure a lease or purchase of additional 
property owned by the City in the area that would accommodate this new travel lift and new building. The 
construction of the travel lift is impacted by Federal and State regulations as to when they can actually do 
piling work in the bay for the pier that will support the new travel lift. This must be done between January 
and April 15th of every year as not to interfere with any salmon migration 
 
The shipyard has suggested another proposal which is not tied to the first two. This proposal involves the 
possibility of the Shipyard purchasing, leasing, or jointly using the City owned Thompson’s Wharf facility. 
The Shipyard is noting that they will occupy space on both sides of the Thompson’s Wharf with their recent 
acquisition of the Belfast Boatyard property and there is a better more efficient way to use these three 
locations to everyone’s best interest.  
 
At this point in time we want to bring this forward for public information, discussion, questions, answers 
and to start pursuing steps to gather whatever information that the Council will need in order to address 
these issues. We are not asking or expecting a determinative vote on any of these issues at this meeting. 
  
10-F Update on the Downtown Waterfront Master Plan.  
 
The announcement of the proposed expansion plans for the Front Street Shipyard has an impact on the 
Downtown and Waterfront Master Plan.  It may be important to the Council to prioritize work we are doing 
to conclude this Master Plan.  There are several options you may wish to consider: 
- Direct our consultant on this project to immediately prioritize their attention to the City owned property 
formerly leased to the Maskers to look at future creative options for the future development of that property  
-Investigate potential parking expansion options in along the Front Street area. 
-Look at road access to the site and to Thompson’s Wharf 
-Consider alternative layouts for Thompsons Wharf that may include Shipyard waterfront that the City has a 
legal interest in. etc. 
 



The Shipyard proposal has triggered larger picture considerations for this whole area. We bring this forward 
to seek Council direction on these or any other matters relating to the Downtown and Waterfront Master 
Plan. 
 
10-G Consideration of a request by the Economic Development Director to update our Environmental 
Audit for the City Parking lot on Front Street and to do an Environmental Audit of the land and 
buildings formerly leased to the Maskers.  
 
The proposals being brought forth by the Shipyard also trigger the potential future redevelopment of City 
owned property on Front Street across from the Wastewater Plant. The “Brownfields” Program is a 
nationally funded program to help assess environmental issues that may hinder the redevelopment  of the 
property- whether privately owned or publically owned. The first step is to do an environmental audit and a 
potential second step is to do some environmental remediation if it is warranted. 
 
Because this is City owned land we could apply to the State to use some of the money that we were awarded 
for such purposes. Thomas Kittredge, Belfast Economic Development Director has a memo attached in your 
packet and will be at the meeting to discuss this possibility with you.  
 
As a side not the City itself received a $400,000 award to do this work for private property owners in 
Belfast. However, when it comes to our own property we must either pay for it ourselves or ask the State if 
we can use money under their award. The State has confirmed that such funds are currently available. Any 
Belfast private property owner who wants to secure funding assistance to pursue environmental clearance 
for their property’s redevelopment should contact Mr. Kittredge here at City Hall. 
    
10-H Consideration of a request from the City Manager to have appraisals done of the Front Street 
Parking lot area and the City owned land around the building formerly leased to the Maskers. 
 
If the City should ever be interested in leasing or selling any of this property, it will be important for us to 
have an idea what it’s actual value is, particularly in light of any environmental issues that may or may not 
be present. We would like the authority from the Council to go ahead and have some appraisals done on 
these properties so we have a sense of what the fair value is for future planning.  
 
10-I Update on the Downtown Revitalization Plan. 
 
We are taking steps to locate an administrative project manager for this project. We want Council support 
for a Manager’s recommendation that we now secure through the City’s own engineer a topographical 
analysis of this area before the snow flies so that we can have it for planning purposes throughout the 
winter. We may also have by meeting time a recommendation for hiring a consultant to act as Project 
Administrator for this project.  
This is the project based upon the $500,000 CDBG grant the City received that will build and enhance 
parking, pedestrian amenities, drainage and connectivity between Main Street and Belfast Common and 
involve Cross Street, Miller Street, Front Street, etc.   
 
10-J  Consideration of entering into a Consent Agreement with two property owners on High Street.    
 
This matter was discussed at the November 7th Council meeting. Here is a summary of the historical 
developments.  There were and continue to be two separate lots on outer High Street that were in common 
ownership several years ago. One lot had a house on it and the other one was vacant. The owners of the two 



lots had them mortgaged to different financial institutions. They applied for a permit to put a two-family 
house on the back lot and that permit was approved upon the specific condition that the two lots be merged 
into a single lot because of set back and road access issues.  The two-family house was in fact built in the 
back lot but the two lots were never merged into one lot as required by the building permit. The owners ran 
into financial problems, which ended up with two foreclosures to two different lending institutions who each 
ended up with one lot. Because the two lots did not merge into a single lot as required and because this left 
behind other code violations for setback and access issues- the two lots and their owners faced violation 
actions by the City. The matter was further complicate by the sale of one of them to a private buyer. Today 
one lot is owned by a bank and the second is owned by a private person who resides there. This private 
owner has the house up for sale and apparently a buyer who is ready to close as soon as the Code violation 
issues can be resolved 
 
The City had then and still has today the authority to go in and direct that the rear lot two-family home be 
torn down and removed because it was built in violation of the permit. In the past, the City has considered 
the idea of entering into a consent agreement which allows forgiving the zoning violation upon the condition 
that other measures are taken so that the facts on the ground more closely align with our zoning 
requirements. The two property owners have been working for over 2 years with the City to adjust their 
property lines such that they are more compliant with zoning rules. The owners have also agreed between 
themselves to create of an entirely new driveway to be built by the rear lot over a piece of land owned by the 
front lot. This proposal became an issue for the neighbor who was worried about drainage issues and 
everyone fell back and drainage evaluations were revisited including a consultation with DEP and I am 
advised that everyone including the neighbor worried about drainage is now comfortable with a revised 
Consent agreement that is attached in your packet. 
 
City Code Enforcement Officer Tod Rosenberg has attached a copy of the proposed agreement and will be 
at the meeting to explain it. 
 
10-K Request from City Code Enforcement Officer to authorize a cleanup of a property at 3 Harvey 
Lane in violation of the City’s Zoning Ordinance. 
 
There are existing violations that the City has already gone to court on and we have previously secured a 
court order directing this property owner to clean up their property. They have failed to comply with the 
Court order. The City Code Enforcement Officer recommends we give them one more week to comply and 
if they do not that the City spends the money for the cleanup and places a lien upon the property. We will 
also pursue fines against the owner. There is a memo from the Code Enforcement Officer attached to your 
packet and he will be at the meeting to answer questions.  
 
 
Post Meeting Council Work Session Requested: Staff would like to have a general 
discussion with the Council on the issue of Tax Increment Financing policy and other issues and options 
relating to economic incentives. We hope the meeting ends early enough to adjourn and to have this 
discussion around a conference table. 
_________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
That’s about it for now. Please don’t forget that tomorrow, Saturday Morning is Early Bird shopping 
specials Downtown and that tomorrow night the Christmas lighting ceremony will be at 6:00 p.m with 
caroling, cocoa, and Father Christmas. 
 



Belfast is fortunate to have a diverse economy. This is a time of year that is crucial to many businesses as 
well as to many self-employed people in all trades and services.  If you are thinking of buying a gift, locally 
grown food, value added products, a new floor, a table, a car, a heating stove, a piece of artwork, jewelry, 
clothes, games, a gift certificate, a home appliance, insulation, windows or  even an ice cream cone then 
please please buy it here.  
 
If we want year-round access to goods and services then we have to maintain year-round support for them. 
Finally, Belfast Holiday parties should all happen in Belfast and their supplies should all come from Belfast. 
Clerks, waitresses and shop assistants all have families, heating bills and holiday pressures too. Let’s keep 
as many dollars in the neighborhood as we can. Have a safe, warm and fun weekend. 
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